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Re: Follow-Up Report – A Performance Audit of the Borough of Keansburg 
 
Dear Mayor Hoff: 
 
On May 5, 2021, we issued an audit report, A Performance Audit of Selected Fiscal and Operating 
Practices of the Borough of Keansburg (2021 Audit),1 in which we made recommendations to 

address identified weaknesses. Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 52:15C-11, we have conducted a follow-up 

review of the corrective action plan of the Borough of Keansburg (Borough) to assess the 

implementation of the recommendations contained in the 2021 Audit. Our findings and 

conclusions are set forth below. 

 

Background, Scope, and Objective 
 
Our audit of the Borough identified internal control weaknesses that resulted in noncompliance 

with statutory requirements and internal policies and procedures related to the administration of 

health insurance benefits, employee payroll, and personnel matters. These internal control 

deficiencies resulted in the improper use of Borough assets and improper payments totaling 

approximately $125,000. Additionally, our audit identified excessive employee benefits, including 

55 annual vacation days for one employee and untaxed employee fringe benefits. 

 
The objective of our follow-up review was to determine if the Borough implemented the 13 

recommendations contained in our 2021 Audit report.  

 

  

                                                        
1 Available at: https://www.nj.gov/comptroller/news/docs/keansburg_audit_report.pdf. 

https://www.nj.gov/comptroller/news/docs/keansburg_audit_report.pdf
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Summary Conclusion 
 
We found that the Borough has made limited progress in implementing the recommendations set 

forth in our 2021 Audit and that substantial work remains. Of the 13 audit recommendations, 2 

were implemented, 3 were partially implemented, and 8 were not implemented. We urge the 

Borough to continue its efforts to comply with the recommendations not yet fully implemented. 

 

Status of Initial Audit Recommendations 
 

Recommendation 1 
 
Develop policies and procedures for the administration of health benefit opt-out payments that 
include controls that verify employee eligibility, ensure payment calculations are accurate and in 
compliance with state law limitations, and require supporting documentation of an employee’s 
alternate health insurance coverage that complies with the appropriate records retention 
requirement for such documentation. 
 
Status: Partially Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough issued health benefit opt-out (waiver) payments to five 

employees totaling $21,333 in 2017 and to seven employees totaling $31,250 in 2018. We also 

found that the Borough did not have adequate controls in place to ensure that its processing of 

waiver payments complied with state law. These deficiencies resulted in improper payments of 

approximately $22,000. Our 2021 Audit also found that the Borough did not obtain proof of 

alternate health coverage as required by the Division of Pensions and Benefits. The Borough 

advised in its corrective action plan that employees would be required to submit proof of existing 

health insurance prior to being considered eligible for a waiver payment. In addition, the Borough 

stated that each waiver payment would be reviewed and signed-off on by the Chief Financial 

Officer (CFO) prior to approval and payment being made. 

 
During our review, we found that the Borough had not established formal written policies and 

procedures for the administration of waiver payments. However, we note that the Borough drafted 

a memorandum establishing its policies and procedures for the administration of waiver 

payments during the course of our follow-up review. We determined that the Borough issued 

waiver payments to four employees totaling approximately $8,200 in 2022 and to five employees 

totaling approximately $11,700 in 2023. We found that the Borough obtained employees’ proof of 

alternate health insurance coverage prior to being considered eligible for a waiver payment. 

Testing also confirmed the Borough considered the lesser of $5,000 or 25 percent of the amount 

saved by the Borough in its calculation of waiver payments. We found that the Borough made 

inaccurate payments for seven of the nine employees tested. We found that five of the inaccurate 

payments were due to miscalculations, which resulted in $48 in overpayments and $2,748 in 

underpayments. The remaining inaccurate payments were due to improper payments of $1,069 

made to two employees who were not eligible for waiver payments.  
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We consider this recommendation partially implemented due to the actions taken. We urge the 

Borough to finalize the memorandum establishing its policies and procedures for the 

administration of waiver payments and to ensure the newly adopted policies and procedures are 

applied appropriately in the future administration of waiver payments. We further recommend 

that the Borough review improper payments, issue leave payments owed to underpaid employees, 

and recover the excess leave payments made. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough wrote that it has corrected minor clerical 

errors and implemented improved controls, warranting a status of “Implemented” rather than 

“Partially Implemented.” We disagree that this recommendation was fully implemented in view of 

the lack of formal policies and procedures and the multiple errors identified above.  

 
Recommendation 2 

 
Eliminate the provisions for health benefit waiver payments from future collective bargaining 
agreements in accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:10-17.1. 
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that waiver payment provisions were improperly included in collective 

bargaining agreements (CBAs). Such provisions are statutorily prohibited from being subject to 

the collective bargaining process. N.J.S.A 40A:10-17.1 provides that “[t]he decision of a county, 

municipality or contracting unit to allow its employees to waive coverage and the amount of 

consideration to be paid therefor shall not be subject to the collective bargaining process.” The 

Borough advised in its corrective action plan that the waiver payment provisions would be 

removed from future CBAs. 

 
During our review, we found that the Borough did not eliminate the waiver payment provisions 

from three CBAs that were executed in January 2022. These contracts were executed after the 

release of our May 2021 Audit report and thus remained in violation of N.J.S.A 40A:10-17.1. At 

the time the CBAs were executed, the Borough had been on notice for eight months that its CBAs 

violated state law but proceeded to enter into them anyway. On March 11, 2024, we received an 

email indicating a tentative agreement for one collective bargaining unit to remove the waiver 

payment provisions from future agreements. 

 
We consider this recommendation not implemented. We recognize the steps the Borough has 

taken but note further actions are required to address the recommendation. We urge the Borough 

to eliminate waiver payment provisions from the remaining CBAs to be in compliance with N.J.S.A 

40A:10-17.1.  

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough wrote that its “recent labor agreements have 

excluded the waiver payment provision and reflect policies to ensure correct payments. . . . In the 

most recent collective negotiations agreements entered into with majority representatives of 

employees of the Borough, the waiver payment provision has been stricken with the unions’ 

consent. Additionally, policies and procedures have been put in place to ensure that waiver 

payments are being made correctly.” We determined that during the scope of our review no action 
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was taken to address this recommendation. Additionally, we requested the recently finalized 

agreements but the Borough to date has not provided them. 

 
Recommendation 3 

 
Implement procedures that enhance the administration and oversight of employee benefits, 
including appropriate approvals and authorization. At a minimum, the procedures should address 
the issues identified in this report, and ensure that employee benefits are clearly defined and 
administered in compliance with relevant policies and procedures, collective bargaining 
agreements, employment contracts, and state law.  
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough did not have formal policies or an employee manual that 

addressed employee benefits. Instead, the Borough relied on individual employment contracts 

and CBAs to dictate which benefits it provided. We also found that in some instances the Borough 

disregarded the terms of the CBAs and individual employment contracts. Additionally, we found 

that the Borough lacked oversight of the administration of unused vacation leave payments and 

did not provide evidence of its approval and authorization process for all of these payments. We 

also found internal control deficiencies and excessive benefits that appeared wasteful. The 

Borough advised in its corrective action plan that the payroll clerk would be required to review all 

contracts involving compensation for retiring employees to determine the amount of time/money 

lawfully and contractually owed. The amount would be verified with the department head and 

employee before being presented to the CFO for authorization. Upon authorization from the CFO, 

the expenditure would be reviewed by the Borough Manager and then presented for payment and 

approval by the governing body. 

 
During our review, we found that the Borough issued a memorandum on May 7, 2021, regarding 

the administration and oversight of employee benefits. Specifically, the memorandum required 

the payroll clerk to review all contracts involving compensation for retiring employees and to 

confirm with the department head and the employee before presenting them to the CFO for 

authorization. We tested documentation for nine employees who received an accumulated leave 

payment for sick, vacation, personal, administrative leave, or compensatory time during calendar 

years (CYs) 2022 and 2023. Our review revealed improper payments for accumulated leave time. 

Additionally, we found that the Borough’s policies and procedures for employee benefits 

administration and oversight were inadequate. 

 
Specifically, 

 One employee received a payment for accumulated sick leave in excess of what the CBA 

allowed. The employee was incorrectly paid for 100 percent of unused sick days instead 

of 50 percent of unused sick days, for an overpayment of approximately $3,000. The same 

employee received improper payroll payments of approximately $3,200 after separation 

of employment.  
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 Six of nine employees had improper accumulated leave payments for personal and 

vacation time totaling approximately $16,000.  

o All six employees were improperly compensated for personal time valued at 

approximately $13,300 regardless of the fact that their CBAs did not include any 

such provision allowing for unused personal hours to be payable at separation. 

o In addition, two employees were improperly compensated approximately $2,600 

for additional accumulated vacation time when such compensation was not 

required by the CBA.  

 

 Eight of nine employees had accumulated leave time that was not properly recorded, 

tracked, or supported.  

o There were seven instances in which the accumulated leave time recorded on the 

Attendance Calendar did not correspond to the accumulated leave time recorded 

in the Absence Information Log that the Borough used to track employees’ 

accumulated leave time. 

o There were two instances when the employees’ attendance records indicated they 

used more leave time than was earned, valued at approximately $1,200. 

o Three individuals were paid for approximately 144 hours, or $9,900, in unsupported 

compensatory time. 

 
These errors indicate that the Borough has not meaningfully improved its administration and 

oversight of employee benefits, including appropriate approvals and authorization. Therefore, we 

find this recommendation not implemented. 

 
In response to our findings the Borough issued an addendum on February 6, 2024 in an attempt 

to have additional controls put in place to ensure the accuracy of payments made at separation 

of employment. Specifically, the addendum requires a control sheet for each employee receiving 

payments at separation in which the Department Head, Human Resources Officer, Payroll Clerk, 

CFO, and Borough Manager must sign off on the calculated hours and payment the employee will 

receive. Although these added controls appear to be a step forward by the Borough, the timing of 

the issuance of the addendum prevented its timely review.  

 
We urge the Borough to comply with this recommendation to ensure employee benefits are 

administered in compliance with relevant policies and procedures, CBAs, individual employment 

contracts, and state law. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough contended that its policies and procedures 

demonstrated an improved effort. Although the Borough provided a document supporting 

approvals of one recent payment of accumulated leave time, as required by the addendum issued 

on February 6, 2024, insufficient time had passed after the addendum to fully test the 

implementation of revised procedures. Additionally, during the scope of our review we identified 

improper payments and accounting of accumulated leave time as well as insufficient policies and 

procedures pertaining to the administration and oversight of employee benefits, similar to the 

results of our 2021 Audit.  
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Recommendation 4 
 
Seek recoupment of the improper leave payments identified in this report. 
 
Status: Partially Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough paid a total of $39,184 in 2017 and $56,124 in 2018 to the 

Police Chief and the Municipal Clerk for unused vacation and unused sick days. These payments, 

totaling approximately $95,000, were gratuitous and inconsistent with the terms of the individual 

employment contracts entered into by the Borough. The Borough advised in its corrective action 

plan that Legal Counsel opined that it may be “infeasible” to seek to recoup already paid monies 

because doing so would require “litigation that could be defended under breach of contract and 

estoppel theories.”  

 
During our review, we confirmed that the Borough did not seek to recoup the $95,000 mentioned 

above. We were provided a memorandum from the Borough’s Labor Counsel that stated, “As 

counsel for the Borough, I have advised my client that it is not feasible to seek recoupment of 

previously paid benefits. To do so would likely result in litigation against employees, which, of 

necessity, would result in the Borough’s expenditure of legal fees.” 

 
We consider this recommendation partially implemented because the Borough sought advice 

from its Labor Counsel regarding the recoupment of the gratuitous payments. However, because 

the benefits in question were paid even though contractual provisions did not exist requiring such 

payments, we again recommend that the Borough recoup the improper payments identified in our 

2021 Audit.  

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough reiterated its position, namely that it is not 

feasible to seek recoupment of previously paid benefits. We disagree with the guidance provided 

for multiple reasons. First, when the 2021 Audit was released the Clerk was employed by the 

Borough and remained employed by the Borough through our follow-up review testing. The 

Borough could have withheld other funds owed to the Clerk to recoup the full amount of funds 

improperly paid to the Clerk. Second, the Borough could have at least demanded recoupment 

which may have avoided the need for litigation, but did not do so. Issuing such a demand would 

have cost little to nothing. Third, the concern regarding the costs of litigation or any defenses do 

not preclude the Borough from accepting reduced recovery, as regularly happens prior to or during 

litigation. The Borough took none of these steps to recover taxpayer funds that were improperly 

paid to the Police Chief and Clerk, but instead simply allowed them to keep the money. Lastly, 

although the Borough contends that “litigation that could be defended under breach of contract 

and estoppel theories,” there are no facts we are aware of that would support those defenses.  

 
Recommendation 5 

 
Implement procedures that require employee benefit payments to be properly coded to enhance 
the transparency and Borough Council oversight of such payments.  
 
Status: Implemented 
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Our 2021 Audit identified unused vacation leave payments and improper sick leave payments that 

were made part of regular payroll payments and coded as vacation payments. The Borough 

advised in its corrective action plan that the payroll clerk would identify any such payments and 

bring them to the attention of the purchasing clerk and CFO before being voted on by the 

governing body. 

 
Our review found that the Borough properly coded employee leave payments within its payroll 

software for CYs 2022 and 2023. In addition, the Borough created a new stipend code to identify 

health benefit waiver payments to employees during our review. 

 
We consider this recommendation to be implemented because the Borough properly coded leave 

payments and created a code to track stipends. 

 
Recommendation 6 

 
Develop standard employment contract templates with consistent and relevant contract terms 
and conditions, and details of employee benefits. 
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough used multiple employment contract templates that did not 

include consistent terms and conditions or details of the employee benefit provisions. The 

Borough’s use of multiple templates without consistent terms and details regarding employee 

benefits makes it difficult for Borough officials to ensure that they are properly administering and 

complying with all of the provisions of CBAs and individual employment contracts. These 

inconsistencies also limit transparency with regard to employee benefits. The Borough advised 

in its corrective action plan that the Borough Manager would review individual employment 

contract templates for uniformity of contractual provisions. 

 
During our review, we found that the Borough had not adopted standard contract templates with 

consistent terms and conditions or provisions. Inconsistent terms and conditions and a lack of 

detail defining employee benefits can lead to confusion and mistakes when, for example, 

establishing and accounting for accumulated leave time benefits or making payments for leave 

time at separation of employment. As stated in Recommendation 3, we noted similar errors 

pertaining to accumulated leave time in our follow-up audit as we did in the 2021 Audit. 

 
Our review confirmed that the Borough addressed the provision involving a payment for sick leave 

at retirement for one individual employment contract to align it with all other individual 

employment contracts. We also found that the two individual employment contracts with the 

Police Chief, both of which were executed after the release of the 2021 Audit, contained 

provisions allowing for unlawful accrual of vacation time beyond the two-year cap imposed by 

N.J.S.A. 11A:6-3, which permits employees of the Borough to accrue no more than two years’ 

worth of vacation.2 We note that the accrual provision was not present in the Police Chief contract 

during the initial audit. None of the other individual employment contracts executed after the 

                                                        
2 https://www.nj.gov/comptroller/news/docs/sick_leave_report.pdf#page=6. 

https://www.nj.gov/comptroller/news/docs/sick_leave_report.pdf#page=6
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release of our 2021 Audit included this provision. We further note that the Borough’s Labor 

Counsel asserted in a February 13, 2024 memorandum to us that “the nature of collective 

negotiations with union employees and individual negotiations with non-aligned employees, 

especially ones of high value in the municipal marketplace, inherently result in different benefits 

afforded to distinguishable classes of employees.” 

 
Nothing we recommended prevents the Borough from negotiating lawful terms with its 

employees. However, standard templates can assist with implementing consistent terms and 

identifying when the Borough is being asked to agree to or is proposing unlawful and otherwise 

inappropriate terms. 

 
We consider this recommendation not implemented based on the lack of development of 

standard contract templates, unlawful changes to a contract that failed to limit the accrual of 

vacation leave, and the continued errors pertaining to the administration and oversight of 

employee benefits. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough reiterated its position that “in order to retain 

high level employees who have individual contracts, the Borough would be hard pressed to 

compel such employees to enter into ‘contract templates’ which differ from the previously 

negotiated contracts.” As noted above, the status of this recommendation considers the actions 

taken by the Borough. The Borough did not create standard contract templates, aligned one 

individual employment contract with others to permit sick leave payments at retirement, and 

improperly included provisions allowing for unlawful accrual of vacation time in two individual 

employment contracts. The lack of substantial progress in standardization combined with 

unlawful provisions resulted in a “Not Implemented” status for this recommendation. Additionally, 

we note that contract templates are different from executed contracts and that our 

recommendation did not require uniformity for all benefits included in all contracts. A standard 

template that includes details of employee benefits can assist in contract negotiations and 

improve transparency. 

 
It is also noteworthy that the Borough’s approach to case-by-case contract negotiation appears 

to have contributed to further waste. The Borough has both continued its prior wasteful practice 

of providing up to 55 days of vacation to the Police Chief, which we had previously criticized in 

our 2021 Audit. In new contracts awarded in June 2021 and June 2022, the Borough again 

provided a new Police Chief with 55 days of vacation each year, which in combination with the 

accrual provision, means that the Police Chief could be owed a payment amounting to his full 

salary for approximately four years of work as Police Chief at the rate of pay he is earning when 

the payment is requested. This exposes the Borough to excessive payments which is precisely 

what state law prohibits.3 The Borough may have still chosen to violate state law in its contract 

with the Police Chief, but a template would have assisted the Borough in complying with the law 

by making it clear when it has deviated and has been asked to agree to unlawful terms. 

 
 
 

                                                        
3 https://www.nj.gov/comptroller/news/docs/sick_leave_report.pdf#page=16. 

https://www.nj.gov/comptroller/news/docs/sick_leave_report.pdf#page=16
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Recommendation 7 
 

Conduct an analysis of employee stipends, including the stipends for the superintendent’s license 
renewals, to ensure that stipend payments are reasonable in relation to the action or activities 
compensated by the stipend. As appropriate based on the analysis, terminate the practice of 
providing stipend payments and utilize a practice of reimbursing employees for actual costs 
incurred and only when such costs cannot be expensed by the Borough directly. 
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit identified an individual employment contract with provisions allowing for a stipend 

of $1,000 per year for each of the four Department of Environmental Protection licenses required 

to perform the employee’s duties. The employee received a $4,000 annual stipend for licenses 

that had total annual renewal fees of $200. Our audit found these stipends to be excessive 

compared to the cost of renewal. The Borough advised in its corrective action plan that an 

analysis of the identified stipends would be conducted to ensure that stipends are commensurate 

with job responsibilities and requirements. 

 
During our review, we were informed that the Borough Manager performed an informal analysis 

of the surrounding towns and deemed the stipends commensurate with the job responsibilities 

and requirements of the employee’s position. Additionally, during our review we were provided 

with a memorandum from the Borough’s Labor Counsel explaining that the stipends are 

necessary to entice employees to remain employed with the Borough and are frequently provided 

to employees as an incentive to obtain and maintain a certain level of education and certification 

that is worth more to the Borough and its taxpayers than the cost of the stipend. 

 
Although the Borough indicated that an informal analysis of surrounding towns was conducted, 

the analysis did not sufficiently address the recommendation. Specifically, the analysis was not 

documented and did not consider whether the stipends were reasonable in relation to the action 

or activities compensated by the stipend. We also contend that the purpose of salary is to 

compensate employees for work performed. Salary should consider and compensate for the 

requirements of a position including but not limited to experience, education, and certifications. 

Supplementing an employee’s salary by means of a stipend removes a layer of transparency and 

public accountability. 

 
We urge the Borough to conduct a formal analysis of its stipends to ensure the payments are 

reasonable in relation to the action or activities compensated by the stipend.  

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough maintained its position that “the demand for 

licensed water professionals, and other qualified municipal officials, is at a premium.” The 

Borough included another municipality’s CBA to justify its own stipends. However, the 

recommendation did not call for a comparison to another municipality; it requested an analysis 

of the Borough’s stipends in relation to the cost of the licenses to ensure that stipend payments 

were reasonable, which the Borough still has not done.  
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Recommendation 8 
 

Seek to negotiate future collective bargaining agreements that align employee benefits with those 
of state employees, including the reduction or elimination of longevity payments.  
 
Status: Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit identified CBAs that allowed for employee benefits in excess of state employee 

levels, including vacation, personal, and bereavement days and paid holidays. Specifically, the 

audit identified Borough contracts that allowed for excessive vacation day allowance limits 

between 28 to 50 days. We also identified that CBAs allowed for longevity payments ranging 

between $500 and $3,000 for non-police employees and between two and ten percent of base 

pay for police officers depending on the years of service with the Borough. In 2017 and 2018, the 

Borough paid approximately $451,000 in longevity payments to 62 employees. Approximately 

$341,000, or almost 76 percent, was paid to police officers including four police officers who 

received more than $10,000 each in 2017. Three of these officers received more than $10,000 in 

both 2017 and 2018. Non-police employees were paid a total of approximately $110,000 in 2017 

and 2018. The Borough advised in its corrective action plan that it would propose with 

“new/successor labor contracts the elimination and/or reduction of longevity payments” and that 

implementation must “be effectuated through collective negotiations and cannot be unilaterally 

imposed.”  

 
During our review, the Borough provided documentation showing negotiations took place 

between the Borough and labor unions. There is evidence of negotiations related to longevity 

payments, vacation days, and paid holidays. However, the Borough was unsuccessful in 

negotiating these benefits down to the state employee level. Furthermore, a legal memorandum 

provided by the Borough’s Labor Counsel confirms that employee benefits currently afforded by 

contracts are subject to negotiation and further insisted that employee benefits also serve as a 

recruitment tool for the Borough. 

 
As stated in our 2021 Audit, we have criticized longevity payments in prior reports as being 

wasteful. State employees do not receive longevity payments. We recognize the efforts made by 

the Borough, however the excessive and wasteful benefits pointed out in the 2021 Audit still exist. 

We again recommend the Borough continue to negotiate said benefits in future CBAs and 

individual employment contracts. 

 
Recommendation 9 

 
Implement a procedure to document employee salary records, including modifications and pay 
rate adjustments using an automated process to ensure accuracy in the wage calculation and to 
reduce the potential for human error that could result in improper payments.  
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough’s manual recordkeeping process did not ensure the 

accuracy of wage history and pay rate calculations. The Borough advised in its corrective action 
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plan that it would engage in consultations with third-party providers to obtain the specified 

services “relative to enhanced technological/automated documentation and elimination of 

human error.” 

 
During our review, we found that the Borough continues to utilize index cards to maintain 

employee wage history and calculate rates of pay. We also received a memorandum from the 

Borough’s Labor Counsel stating that the Finance Office has tried to retain IT services to better 

document employee records, but initial requests led to quotes that the Borough found to be too 

expensive. The Borough, however, provided no evidence showing it consulted with third-party 

providers or obtained any quotes of the cost of a computerized system. In response to this review, 

the Borough has requested funding through the County Improvement Authority to modernize its 

payroll and personnel record keeping. 

 
We continue to urge the Borough to modernize its record keeping for employee wage history and 

pay rate calculations. The current manual system is inefficient and lacks automatic controls, such 

as user permissions and change history, which increase the potential risk of fraud, waste, and 

abuse. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough stated that it “utilizes a payroll system and 

timekeeping methods that are dependable and designed to circumvent human error.” The 

Borough continues manual tracking of wage history via index cards. The Borough failed to 

implement a process to minimize human error and did not provide documentation for 

consultations with third-party providers or quotes for the cost of a computerized system. The fact 

that the Borough is currently seeking funds to modernize its payroll system demonstrates that it 

has yet to meet this requirement. 

 
Recommendation 10 

 
Develop policies and procedures to document the management and administration of the Length 
of Service Award Program. The policies and procedures should include the necessary corrective 
actions to address the audit findings and to ensure compliance with state law and the Borough’s 
ordinance. At a minimum, the procedures should establish the required supporting 
documentation, records retention process, and the appropriate controls to verify evidence that 
volunteers have earned allowable points for completed activities. 
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found weaknesses in internal controls that resulted in miscalculated Length of 

Service Award Program (LOSAP) contributions in 2018 for 12 volunteers, including 10 volunteers 

whose contributions were overfunded by $7,650 and 2 volunteers whose contributions were 

underfunded by $500. The Borough advised in its corrective action plan that it would adopt 

policies and procedures set forth in a Borough ordinance that requires compliance with state law, 

record retention, and appropriate controls. The Borough committed that the Borough Manager, in 

consultation with affected parties, would codify a policy and procedure consistent with the 

Borough’s ordinance. 
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During our review, we were provided with the Borough’s LOSAP ordinance. We also received a 

document containing the responsibilities and actions of the LOSAP Coordinator, including 

addressing when reports must be signed and submitted and by whom, and the appeal process 

for individual LOSAP points. These documents, however, were not formal policies and procedures 

and did not provide sufficient guidance for record retention, appropriate controls, monitoring 

activities, and other LOSAP point-reporting procedures.  

 
We urge the Borough to draft and implement policies and procedures pertaining to the Borough 

oversight of the LOSAP and verification of the points reported. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough contended that this recommendation should 

be fully implemented. During our review, we made multiple requests for policies and procedures 

for the management and administration of the LOSAP but nothing was provided. We note that the 

Borough explained the LOSAP procedures verbally during our preliminary findings meeting but 

failed to provide a written policy. 

 
Recommendation 11 

 
Implement timely and appropriate monitoring activities to ensure oversight of the Length of 
Service Award Program, including the retention of supporting documentation of completed 
activities and verification that points are awarded based on completed and approved activities in 
compliance with state law and the Borough’s ordinance. 
 
Status: Partially Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough did not verify the data received from the emergency 

services organization (ESO) coordinators by, for instance, tracking and reporting the lists of active 

volunteer members, completed activities, earned points, and annual LOSAP contributions before 

the report was submitted to the Borough Council. The Borough advised in its corrective action 

plan that it would schedule a meeting between the Borough Manager, Board of Fire 

Commissioners, and financial advisor to discuss mandatory compliance and procedures. In 

addition, the Borough would ensure point schedules were posted in each firehouse and would 

provide quarterly reports to the governing body to ensure transparency and compliance. 

 
During our review, the Borough provided LOSAP member and emergency activity point lists for 

CYs 2022 and 2023. In CY 2023, the Borough transitioned to a computerized system to report and 

track LOSAP activities and points. The system contains appropriate controls on user access and 

permissions as well as mandatory electronic certifications by senior level staff prior to approving 

and reporting on an incident or call. We note that Borough staff does not have access to the new 

system and therefore cannot easily verify the data received from the ESOs. In addition, the 

Borough did not provide any documentation for monitoring of the LOSAP. 

 
We urge the Borough to provide staff with access to the newly implemented computer program 

and leverage its capabilities to perform monitoring activities and oversight of the LOSAP. 
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In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough stated that the implementation status of this 

recommendation should be “Implemented” despite it being only partially implemented. The 

Borough also stated that “Since approximately 2019, the Borough has had in place an extremely 

reliable and state-of-the-art electronic system” for monitoring LOSAP contributions on behalf of 

volunteer firefighters. In both our initial audit and our review, we determined that the referenced 

system was not accessible to the Borough itself. Only the Fire Department and EMS had access 

to the system. We were also informed by a LOSAP coordinator that no one verifies the final LOSAP 

report for accuracy and that it is based on the honor system. Without such oversight, the Borough 

failed to fully implement monitoring activities for the LOSAP. 

 
Recommendation 12 

 
Develop policies and procedures to require employees to account for their actual vehicle mileage, 
including details of all trips, such as the date, start and end time, trip location, purpose, and actual 
mileage. The procedures should include appropriate Borough review and monitoring of the 
employee mileage reports to identify any personal or commuting use. Any unusual or 
inappropriate vehicle use should be documented and addressed appropriately, including, but not 
limited to, through employee discipline. 
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough did not maintain any policies and procedures addressing 

vehicle use, reporting of mileage, oversight of usage, or the Borough’s responsibilities to report 

the taxable fringe benefits. In its corrective action plan, the Borough advised that it would provide 

civilian employees with the option of terminating use of Borough-owned vehicles or paying taxes 

at the established rate and that affected employees would be provided a consultation with the 

Borough Manager and/or CFO to discuss the options in order to make an informed decision. 

 
During our review, the Borough provided a copy of its Directive 41 and 41(A) (Directive) for vehicle 

usage that only contains some of the elements we had recommended. Specifically, the Borough’s 

Directive does not require employees to account for the trip’s start and end times, location, or 

purpose. The Directive also fails to address appropriate Borough review and monitoring of 

employee mileage reports to identify any personal or commuting use. Furthermore, the Directive 

does not address personal use of assigned vehicles. Overall, the Borough failed to provide a 

sufficient vehicle usage policy designed in coordination with the CFO as well as documentation 

of employees signing off on the policy. 

 
We found documentation for each employee assigned a vehicle for CYs 2022 and 2023 was 

insufficient. Specifically, one vehicle’s log book did not list the name of the employee assigned 

the vehicle and the vehicle number. Furthermore, the log books did not contain information 

regarding the start and end time, location, and purpose of trips. We were advised that employees 

are to submit their log books monthly to the Borough Manager for review. However, the limited 

information within the log books does not allow the Borough to sufficiently track and monitor 

vehicle usage. 
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We urge the Borough to draft formal policies and procedures pertaining to the use of Borough 

vehicles as well as expand the requirements of the log books to include pertinent information 

including but not limited to the start and end time, location, and purpose of vehicle trips. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough considered our recommendation as a 

“suggestion to micromanage top-level staff by forcing them to account for each trip in their 

vehicle [which] undermines their status as managerial officials.” We disagree. The use of Borough 

vehicles for private use such as commutation constitutes a taxable fringe benefit to its employees 

that requires policies and procedures. We again note the Borough failed to develop such policies 

and procedures requiring employees to account for daily vehicle usage, thus preventing the 

Borough from being able to identify personal and commuting use of assigned vehicles. 

 
Recommendation 13 

 
Implement a process to assess taxable fringe benefits for employees’ personal and commutation 
use of the Borough-owned vehicles pursuant to Internal Revenue Service regulations. 
 
Status: Not Implemented 
 
Our 2021 Audit found that the Borough did not have a process to assess taxable fringe benefits 

for employees’ personal and commutation use of Borough-owned vehicles pursuant to Internal 

Revenue Service (IRS) regulations. 26 C.F.R. § 1.61-21(f). In its corrective action plan, the Borough 

advised that employees who elected to continue use of Borough-owned vehicles would be 

required to sign off on a policy regulating the use of said vehicle and the policy for continued use 

of these vehicles would be designed in coordination with the CFO to ensure legal compliance and 

transparency. 

 
During our review, we found that the Borough did not implement a process to assess taxable 

fringe benefits for employees’ personal and commutation use of Borough-owned vehicles 

pursuant to IRS regulations. As mentioned above, our review found that the Borough did not 

prohibit personal use of vehicles by means of a formal written policy and also did not adequately 

monitor the employees’ vehicle usage to ensure compliance with IRS regulations. 

 
We urge the Borough to develop a process to assess taxable fringe benefits for employees’ 

personal and commutation use of Borough-owned vehicles pursuant to IRS regulations. 

 
In its response to a draft of this report, the Borough contended that “OSC has overstepped its 

authority with regard to take-home vehicles and entered into a field in which it lacks particularized 

knowledge or authority – the taxability of fringe benefits and IRS regulations.” We disagree. GAO 

Government Auditing Standard 9.35 requires that “auditors report a matter as a finding when they 

conclude, based on sufficient, appropriate evidence, that noncompliance with provisions of laws, 

[and] regulations . . . either has occurred or is likely to have occurred that is significant within the 

context of the audit objectives.” We again reiterate that the Borough failed to implement a process 

to assess taxable fringe benefits for employees’ personal and commutation use of Borough-

owned vehicles pursuant to IRS regulations. 
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Reporting Requirements 
 
We provided a draft copy of this report to the Borough for its review and comment. The Borough’s 

Labor Counsel drafted and signed the response to our report. The response disagreed with many 

of our conclusions and the manner in which they were made, improperly deemed a discussion 

draft of the report as the final report, and incorrectly stated that Recommendation 11 was 

changed from “Partially Implemented” to “Not Implemented.” The Borough was provided an 

opportunity to discuss the draft report and address any questions prior to finalization, but turned 

down that chance. The Borough’s response was considered in preparing our final report and is 

attached as Appendix A. We have addressed disagreements with the Borough’s responses 

throughout the report.  

 
By statute, we are required to monitor the implementation of our recommendations. To meet this 

requirement, within 90 days, the Borough shall report to our office regarding the actions that have 

been or will be taken to address the unresolved issues in this report.  

 
We thank the management and staff of the Borough for the courtesies and cooperation extended 

to our auditors during this review. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
KEVIN D. WALSH 
ACTING STATE COMPTROLLER 
 

  

By: _________________________ 

Christopher Jensen, CPA 

Director, Audit Division 
 
Attachment 
 
c:  Thomas Foley, Deputy Mayor  

Raymond O’Hare, Borough Manager 

 Jacquelyn A. Suárez, Commissioner, Department of Community Affairs 

Michele Meade, Deputy Director, Department of Community Affairs, Division of Local 

Government Services 

Tina Zapicchi, Assistant Director, Financial Regulations, Department of Community Affairs, 

Division of Local Government Services 

Jorge Carmona, Bureau Chief, Department of Community Affairs, Division of Local 

Government Services 



James L. Plosia, Jr. 
Jonathan F. Cohen 
Alexander M. A vellan 

I AW S 11 » 

Mail to: 

Chester Woods 
Complex 385 Route 24 

Chester, NJ 07930 
(908) 888-2547 (p)

(908)888-2548 (f)
www.pclawnj.com

Writer's email: jcohen@pclawnj.com 

Via email 

Christopher Jensen, Audit Director 
, Auditor 

, Auditor 
Office of the State Comptroller 
20 W. State Street, 12th Floor 
Trenton, New Jersey 08625 

May 20, 2024 

Monmouth County: 
1129 Broad Street 

Shrewsbury, NJ 07702 

Re: Borough of Keansburg Response to 2024 Follow-Up Report 

Dear Director Jensen: 

I represent the Borough of Keansburg ("Borough") as labor counsel and with regard to 

the Office of the State Comptroller's ("OSC") performance audit and audit report concerning the 

Borough. The Borough submits this response as permitted by the OSC's transmittal letter and 

the May 6, 2024 follow-up email correspondence of , Auditor-in-Charge. The 

Borough disagrees with many of the Report's conclusions as to the thirteen (13) 

"Recommendations" and takes exception to the manner in which they were made. The OSC's 

final report is disappointing and raises many of the issues brought to the public's attention by the 

New Jersey Association of Counties' April 23, 2024 letter the New Jersey Senate President 

Scutari. See Exhibit 1 (attached). Recent news articles, attached as Exhibit 2, demonstrate 

widespread agreement by State and local leaders that the OSC has lost sight of its purpose. 
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The NJAC Executive Director’s observations relative to the OSC’s reports concerning 

Essex, Union and Hudson Counties, ring true with respect to the OSC’s Final Report as to 

Keansburg.  The Final Report regarding the Borough demonstrates “no regard for contested legal 

matters or disputed facts and circumstances,” and that the OSC has “evolve[d] into an agency 

that operates as prosecutor, judge and jury.”  The OSC previously provided to the Borough 

“Follow-Up Preliminary Findings” with regard to the 13 Recommendations, in which only two 

of the recommendations were found to be “not implemented.” These results inexplicably differ 

from the OSC’s Final Report, in which the OSC found that eight recommendations were “not 

implemented.”  See below with statuses changed to “Not Implemented” highlighted: 

 Preliminary Finding “Status” Final Report “Status” 

1 Partially Implemented Partially Implemented 

2 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

3 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

4 Implemented Partially Implemented 

5 Implemented Implemented 

6 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

7 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

8 Partially Implemented Implemented 

9 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

10 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

11 Partially Implemented Not Implemented 

12 Not Implemented Not Implemented 

13 Not Implemented Not Implemented 
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The OSC’s determination to change six separate recommended status findings of 

“Partially Implemented” to “Not Implemented” supports New Jersey Association of Counties’ 

Executive Director Donnadio’s concern that the OSC “conducts its investigations and levies 

accusations of wrongdoing without due process of law.”  The Borough is puzzled as to how a 

status as to any recommendation, taking into consideration the efforts undertaken by the 

Borough, can be transformed from “Partially Implemented” to “Not Implemented,” unless the 

NJAC is correct that the OSC applies arbitrary standards to achieve its public relations goals.  

The Borough’s analysis of the OSC’s Final Report proves that the OSC did not take into account 

information provided by the Borough or which the Borough would have made available to the 

OSC had it been advised in advance that the OSC planned to wildly change its “Preliminary 

Findings” to the Borough’s detriment.  The Borough therefore wishes to respond to the 

conclusions set out in the OSC’s Final Report as set out below: 

1.  Develop Procedures for Health Benefit Opt-Out Payments 

The Borough has corrected minor clerical errors and implemented improved controls, 

warranting a status of “Implemented” rather than “Partially Implemented.”  The Final Report 

fails to account for the fact that the Borough has addressed the clerical errors that led to de 

minimis errors in payments such as $48 in overpayments for employees’ decision to waive health 

care coverage in exchange for a waiver payment.   

2. Develop Policies for Opt-Out Waiver 

The Borough’s recent labor agreements have excluded the waiver payment provision and 

reflect policies to ensure correct payments. The status should be at least “Partially Implemented,” 

if not “Implemented,” rather than “Not Implemented.”  In the most recent collective negotiations 

agreements entered into with majority representatives of employees of the Borough, the waiver 
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payment provision has been stricken with the unions’ consent.  Additionally, policies and 

procedures have been put in place to ensure that waiver payments are being made correctly.   

The OSC’s concern regarding waiver payments is misdirected because waiver payments, 

which incentivize employees to forego more costly health benefit coverage, inherently result in a 

savings to the taxpayers.  In some municipalities, there has been evidence of failure to 

acknowledge changes in the waiver payment law, which may have favored certain employees 

and cost taxpayers money in those municipalities.  That is not true in the Borough in which any 

mistakes were minor and not the result of a failure to obey modifications to the waiver payout 

law.  The OSC’s determination to downgrade the status from “Partially Implemented” to “Not 

Implemented” as to this recommendation is baseless and not supported by the facts. 

 3. Define Procedures for Employee Benefits 

 The Borough is mystified as to how the OSC can justify downgrading its recommended 

status for the Borough’s administration and oversight of employee benefits from “Partially 

Implemented” to “Not Implemented.”  As demonstrated by the attached Employee Policies and 

Procedures (Exhibit 3), the Borough has only improved upon the efforts which had led to the 

OSC audit team’s recommendation of a “Partially Implemented” status.  The Borough has in 

place a procedure for vacation leave requests, which must be approved by a Department Head, 

Payroll, Human Resources, the CFO and the Borough Manager.  This protocol was met with 

approval by the OSC audit team to whom the Borough presented it.   

 The vague bullet points on page 4 of the OSC Final Report paint a misleading picture.  

The one example of an overpayment for accumulated sick leave concerned an employee who had 

tragically died while employed by the Borough.  The OSC’s report fails to point out this relevant 

fact.  With regard to personal and vacation payouts, the OSC criticizes the Borough for 
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“improperly” compensating employees for compensation “not required by the CBA agreement.” 

The OSC’s finding on this score demonstrates a lack of understanding as to collective 

negotiations and labor relations.  The mere fact that a contract is silent on a term does not 

demonstrate that the Borough is not obligated to make a payment.  If a union agreement fails to 

address a term and condition of employment, the Borough is obligated under the New Jersey 

Employer-Employee Relations Act (“NJEERA”) to negotiate the term with the union.   

Had the Borough not made the disputed payments, the affected employees and their 

majority representative could have filed legal actions through their unions under their contractual 

grievance procedures or with the Public Employment Relations Commission (“PERC”), in which 

case an arbitrator or PERC investigator would be assigned to determine whether the past practice 

between the parties required the payments be made.  The OSC’s simplistic analysis that because 

a “CBA” does not specifically require a benefit to be paid makes it categorically improper to pay 

that benefit is incorrect and, if followed, would expose the Borough to legal liability and 

attorneys’ fees.  Likewise, the OSC criticizes the Borough for having paid “compensatory time” 

to employees without proper documentation.  This conclusion is wrong on two counts: (1) the 

documentation is not in the possession of the civilian authorities but rather the police department; 

and (2) a failure to pay earned “comp time” constitutes a violation of the Fair Labor Standards 

Act, which could subject the Borough to a federal lawsuit, penalties, attorneys’ fees and other 

damages.  Based on the foregoing, the OSC issued this recommendation “with no regard for 

contested legal matters or disputed facts and circumstances” – e.g., the precise issue that the New 

Jersey Association of Counties has brought to the attention of the Senate President.   

Finally, the OSC states that “the timing of the issuance of the addendum did not provide 

us with adequate time to test payments made in accordance with it.”  The Borough submits with 
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operational efficiency and lowering overtime payments.  The employees relied upon the 

Borough’s promise in anticipation of the realization of what they believed to be a contractual 

benefit. 

The OSC’s Final Report ignores the practical and legal complexities involved in 

recouping these payments.  The Borough’s previous assessment of “Implemented” should 

therefore not have been changed. 

5. (Implemented).

6. Develop Contract Templates

The OSC’s expectation for uniform templates overlooks the realities of collective 

bargaining and individual negotiations.  The status should have remained at least “Partially 

Implemented.”  The OSC downgraded its recommendation from “Partially Implemented” to 

“Not Implemented” based on illogical reasoning that the Borough “had not adopted uniform 

contract templates with consistent terms and conditions of employment.”  The Borough 

questions whether the OSC understands how collective negotiations agreements or individual 

contracts with employees are reached.  Under the NJEERA, an employer cannot walk into the 

room with a union and insist upon a “contract template” without violating the Act.  The 

“template” for negotiations between a government employer and majority representative for a 

union is the existing labor agreement, from which all changes must be bilaterally negotiated.  

Likewise, in order to retain high level employees who have individual contracts, the Borough 

would be hard pressed to compel such employees to enter into “contract templates” which differ 

from the previously negotiated contracts. 

The OSC, in its haste to find the Borough non-compliant, seeks to impose an unrealistic burden 

on the Borough to force down its employees' throats “contract templates.”  Employment 
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contracts, especially ones with unions and existing employees, must be negotiated and therefore 

cannot be formed off of templates.  Moreover, while the Borough intends to continue to make its 

best efforts to persuade individual employees and unions to enter into employment contracts that 

include the policy goals set out by the OSC, in many cases these goals do not actually result in 

savings to the taxpayers because they incentivize employees to burn accrued time on days that 

they might otherwise have worked. 

7. Eliminate Stipends

The OSC’s recommendation fails to appreciate the competitive necessity and taxpayer 

benefits of stipends for licensed employees.  The OSC should not have changed the Borough’s 

status as to this recommendation to “Not Implemented” from “Partially Implemented.”  The 

OSC’s recommendation that the Borough eliminate stipends for the Superintendent of Water & 

Sewer, Steve Ussman, is demonstrative of the OSC’s penny-wise, pound-foolish Monday 

morning quarterbacking.  The Borough has tried continually to explain to the OSC the fact that 

the demand for licensed water professionals, and other qualified municipal officials, is at a 

premium.  Keansburg is far from alone in its practice of incentivizing employees to obtain 

licensure and to use stipends to retain employees who have spent the time, money and education 

to obtain a high level of credentials.  Ussman, for example, possesses a T4 Water Treatment 

License and W4 Water Distribution License, which are the highest licenses that can be obtained 

from the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (“DEP”). 

Attached as Exhibit 5 to this letter is a document from the DEP website entitled, “Water 

Supply & Wastewater Treatment Systems Operators Licensing Frequently Asked Questions,” 

which demonstrates the rigor and commitment necessary to obtain level 1 licenses, much less the 

coveted level 4 licenses possessed by the Borough’s Superintendent of Water & Sewer.  The 
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OSC’s Final Report includes the statement that, “[a]though the Borough indicated that an 

informal analysis of surrounding towns was conducted, the analysis did not sufficiently address 

the recommendation.”  To address the recommendation further, the Borough attaches as Exhibit 

6 to this letter a segment of the Freehold Township collective negotiations agreement with its 

blue collar union, which shows that the Township pays its employees annually for each license 

that they earn, including $1,375 per year for the W-4 license and $2,450 per year for the T-4 

license.  It is the Borough’s understanding that nearby Atlantic Highlands pays a stipend of 

$2000 per year per license.  This local data, if anything, shows that Ussman is undercompensated 

by comparison to similarly situated professionals in other municipalities for having achieved and 

maintained the highly sought-after credentials of W-4 and T-4 licensure. 

The OSC’s decision to drop the recommended status from “Partially Implemented” to 

“Not Implemented” indicates that the OSC did not research the issue or provide the Borough 

with “due process” before attacking the Borough’s motives without having a proper basis for 

doing so.  The stipend constitutes a clear taxpayer benefit because it permits the Borough to 

retain highly skilled employees and induces employees to obtain certifications and licensure that 

will improve their job performance. 

8. (Implemented).

9. Salary Documentation

Contrary to the OSC’s findings, the Borough utilizes a payroll system and timekeeping 

methods that are dependable and designed to circumvent human error.  The OSC is incorrect in 

its assertions that the Borough’s system “lacks automatic controls.”  Although the Borough may 

not utilize the most technologically sophisticated recordkeeping systems available, the OSC 

failed to consider the fact that the Borough utilizes a time clock system for employees punching 
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Implemented.”  The OSC has overstepped its authority with regard to take-home vehicles and 

entered into a field in which it lacks particularized knowledge or authority – the taxability of 

fringe benefits and IRS regulations.  Notwithstanding the OSC’s questionable concerns in this 

area, the Borough attempted to implement the OSC’s recommendation by reducing the number 

of take-home vehicles from six to three and adding Borough-decals to vehicles so that members 

of the public could identify the vehicles at issue.  The reduction of take-home vehicles and use of 

decals, for some reason, were not considered by the OSC as a basis to – at a minimum – 

designate the status of this recommendation as “Partially Implemented.”  The OSC’s suggestion 

to micromanage top-level staff by forcing them to account for each trip in their vehicle 

undermines their status as managerial officials and is based only on the OSC’s questionable 

interpretation of IRS regulations for which the OSC has, admittedly, no expertise. 

CONCLUSION 

Having reviewed the OSC’s Final Report in depth, the Borough strongly disagrees with 

the OSC’s top-line conclusion that the implementation of the OSC’s recommendations would 

have saved the Borough approximately $125,000.  The bulk of the asserted savings comes from 

payouts to the Chief of Police and Municipal Clerk that for reasons described above could not 

have been recaptured by the Borough without potentially violating their employment contracts 

and engaging in costly and protracted litigation that the Borough was likely to lose.  Subtracting 

the approximately $95,000 in these two payouts and then considering the effects of other 

payments that the Borough could not address due to legal constraints (such as New Jersey’s laws 

governing collective bargaining), the OSC’s recommendations, giving all reasonable inferences 

to the agency, might have at best resulted in a savings of $15,000 to $20,000.  It is irrefutable 
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that the OSC and Borough spent more than $15,000 to $20,000 individually and collectively in 

time and work hours going over the issues identified in this report.  

The Borough always seeks to improve and welcomes recommendations from the OSC 

and other partners.  The OSC’s actions in this matter, however, are consistent with the 

characterizations in the media and expressed by the New Jersey Association of Counties.  Sadly, 

as noted in the news articles covering the OSC’s recent bout of criticism from the New Jersey 

Association of Counties, the OSC seems more concerned with receiving accolades on social 

media and press releases than actually working efficiently to solve problems in local 

government.   The OSC’s inexplicable decision to change its status determinations regarding 

whether the Borough implemented its recommendations calls into question the OSC’s motives 

and findings, with which the Borough takes exception in many areas as set out above.  The 

Borough will nevertheless continue to work to improve its operations to the benefit of its 

taxpayers and residents.  The Borough would hope that the OSC will also examine its own 

methodology to determine whether the OSC is doing its best to improve local government 

functions rather than misrepresenting information for the benefit of obtaining headlines. 

Sincerely, 

Jonathan F. Cohen 
Jonathan F. Cohen 

cc: Raymond O’Hare, Administrator 
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Walsh argued that the criticism had more to do with entities of power not wanting a
watchdog.

“So far none of the counties has pointed out any factual errors in our reports. It seems
their complaints have more to do with their discomfort with the transparency and
accountability that our reports bring.”

The resistance comes in the wake of a multitude of blistering releases from the office
detailing allegations of fraud from multiple counties, including Essex, Hudson and Union.

Last week, the comptroller issued a report questioning how Essex County spent COVID-
19 funding. One county employee was paid $130,000 over 11 months, yet the county health
officer didn’t know who she was or what she did, according to the report. And at least
eight workers paid to work in the vaccination program were also full-time employees of
other government agencies at the same time.

Essex County Executive Joseph DiVincenzo called the comptroller’s findings “unbalanced
and unfair.”

“His findings amount to nothing more than a ‘do as I say, not as I do gotcha’ report
pointing out issues with just a very small fraction of the funds spent by the county
fighting COVID,” DiVincenzo said.

John Donnadio, the nonpartisan county association’s executive director, said his members
unanimously endorsed sending the letter to object to the Comptroller’s “bullying” tactics.
He said Walsh’s reports and “sensational” press releases do not reflect the counties’ “good
faith disagreements with the facts and the law.”

The association is not seeking to abolish the Comptroller’s office, but believes state
legislators ought to consider imposing “guardrails” on its authority — perhaps by
introducing a third-party review of the findings, Donnadio said.

“We are alarmed by the manner he has come after local government without regard to
facts or circumstances and without regard to due process,” he said.

Donnadio also questioned Walsh’s decision to release a YouTube video last year criticizing
municipal finance officials.

“Did you know the Office of the State Comptroller audits and investigates local
governments? And when we do, we often find staggering waste. A big reason why? The
Chief Financial Officer is not doing their job,” Walsh said in the video.
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The comptroller and the association have been at loggerheads before. The Legislature has
been working on a controversial bill that would restrict the amount of public information
the government has to hand over through an Open Public Records Act or OPRA request.

“I fear that if documents are harder to get, we will get less transparency and that will lead
to more corruption, fraud, waste, and abuse,” Walsh said during testimony at a March
hearing.

The county association supports the bill, while Walsh said it would invite more
corruption.

Donnadio called out Walsh for criticizing the bill while seeking a change to the
comptroller office’s regulations that would exempt them from providing documents to the
public about its work.

Walsh responded that the exemptions were focused on protecting the identities of
whistleblowers.

“We are not exempting ourselves from OPRA,” he said. “We have a duty to protect the
confidentiality of our investigations, including tips that we receive.”

During the legislative hearing on changing the Open Records Act, he credited Jersey
residents with being a part of some of the agency’s most impactful investigations.

“The bill that I read does have a provision in it that permits the government to sue
residents,” Walsh said during his testimony. “I’ve been with the Office of the State
Comptroller for about four years now — and some of the best tips we get come from New
Jersey residents who file OPRA requests, get those documents, especially from local
government entities, and share those with us with a tip where they think that something
has gone wrong.”

A spokesman for Scutari, who is also chairman of the Union County Democratic
Committee, said the senate president was reviewing the letter and declined further
comment. Gov. Phil Murphy’s press office did not respond to a request seeking comment.

The move also came as the state was criticized by good-government advocates for
changing the law governing the campaign finance watchdog agency, the Election Law
Enforcement Commission.

Walsh is an acting state comptroller and hasn’t been confirmed by the state Senate for
years due to a tradition known as senatorial courtesy, where legislators from a nominee’s
home county and legislative district must sign off. It has been cited as a way for legislators
to block officials they have a distaste for.
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EXHIBIT 3 
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EXHIBIT 4 
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Water Supply & Wastewater Treatment System Operators Licensing 

Frequently Asked Questions 

GENERAL LICENSED OPERATOR FAQ’S 

Q1. How does an individual become certified? 

Q2. How long are licenses valid? 

Q3. What is operating experience? 

Q4. What is direct responsible charge experience? 

Q5. Does New Jersey grant reciprocity to out-of-state license holders? 

Q6. Can I pay my renewal fee online? 

Q7. How do I notify DEP that I will no longer be serving as the licensed operator in charge at a system or that I 

am the new licensed operator at a system? 

Q8. How can I look up the license information for a water and/or wastewater system operator? 

APPLICATION FAQ’S 

Q9. How do I apply for an examination? 

Q10. When are the application closing dates? 

Q11. Can you apply for more than one exam on the same application? 

Q12. Can I apply for more than one exam in the same exam cycle? 

EXAM FAQ’S 

Q13. How often are the examinations given? 

Q14. Can I reschedule my exam? 

Q15. After taking an exam, how will I be notified of the results? 

Q16. I work at a utility that has multiple water and/or wastewater facility classifications.  If I have one year total 

operating experience, does that satisfy the experience needed to qualify to take multiple examinations (e.g., 

both treatment and conveyance, or both water and wastewater treatment, etc.)? 

COURSES & CONTINUING EDUCATION FAQ’S 

Q17. What courses are acceptable for operator license renewal? 
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Q18. What are the continuing education requirements for license renewal? 

Q19. What are the DEP-approved training courses and who provides them? 

Q20. What are the California State – Sacramento At Home Correspondence Course Alternatives? 

Q21. How can I find out how many Training Contact Hours (TCHs) I have received and how many are needed for 

license renewal? 

Q22. Who do I contact if I was not credited for Training Contact Hours (TCHs)? 

Q23. I have completed the required training course(s) to be eligible to sit for an examination.  Am I eligible for 

reimbursement by the DEP? 

Q24. I want to become a training provider of water/wastewater related courses.  How do I obtain approval from 

the DEP? 

Q25. As a training provider how can I verify my courses and associated rosters have been entered in your 

system? 

Q26. As a training provider who do I contact if my courses and rosters have not been entered or the information 

is incorrect? 

 

  

General Licensed Operator FAQ’s 

Q1. How does an individual become certified? 
 
The candidate must pass a DEP-approved examination for each license. The following minimum 
education and experience are required to be eligible for each exam. Please note the following 
definitions: "Associates degree" means successful completion of two years of formal education 
at an accredited college resulting in an engineering or related science degree or post-secondary 
vocational program or a bachelor’s degree in a field that does not meet the requirements of the 
bachelor’s degree category. "Bachelor’s degree" means four years of formal education at an 
accredited college resulting in an engineering or related science degree. 

VSWS 

• Minimum of High School diploma or equivalency certificate 

• Completion of NJDEP approved training course 

• 6 months of operating experience 

License Classes S-1, T-1, W-1, and C-1 

• Minimum of High School diploma or equivalency certificate 
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• Completion of NJDEP approved training course 

• One year of operating experience 

License Classes S-2, T-2, W-2, and C-2 

• Completion of DEP approved training course 

• High School Diploma or equivalency certificate plus 3 years operating experience 

• Associate’s degree plus 2 years operating experience 

• Bachelors degree plus 1.5 years operating experience 

License Classes S-3, T-3, W-3, and C-3 

• Completion of DEP approved training course 

• High School Diploma or equivalency certificate plus 6 years of experience (3 
years operating experience and 3 years direct responsible charge experience) 

• Associates degree plus 4 years of experience (2 years operating experience and 2 
years direct responsible charge experience) 

• Bachelors degree plus 3 years of experience (1.5 years operating experience and 
1.5 years of direct responsible charge experience) 

License Classes S-4, T-4, W-4, and C-4 

• Completion of DEP approved training course 

• High School Diploma or equivalency certificate plus 10 years of experience (6 
years operating experience and 4 years direct responsible charge experience) 

• Associates degree plus 7 years of experience (4 years operating experience and 3 
years direct responsible charge experience) 

• Bachelors degree plus 5 years of experience (3 years operating experience and 2 
years of direct responsible charge experience) 

License Class N-1 

• Completion of DEP approved industrial wastewater training course 

• Minimum of High School diploma or equivalency certificate 

• One year of operating experience 

License Class N-2 

• Completion of DEP approved industrial wastewater training course 

• High School diploma or equivalency certificate plus 3 years operating experience 

• Associates Degree plus 2 years operating experience 

• Bachelors degree plus 1.5 years operating experience 
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License Class N-3 

• Completion of DEP approved industrial wastewater training course 

• High School diploma or equivalency certificate plus 6 years operating experience 

• Associates Degree plus 4 years operating experience 

• Bachelors degree plus 3 years operating experience 

License Class N-4 

• Completion of DEP approved industrial wastewater training course 

• High School diploma or equivalency certificate plus 10 years operating 
experience 

• Associates Degree plus 7 years operating experience 

• Bachelors degree plus 5 years operating experience 

Q2. How long are licenses valid? 

 

Licenses are valid from the date of issuance to September 30. License holders receive renewal 

invoices every August. Renewal and initial invoices are available online here. If a previous 

license holder fails to renew a license within one year following the renewal date of the license, 

a license will not be issued until the current requirements for the license are met and a new 

qualifying exam is passed. 

Q3. What is operating experience? 
 
Operating experience is the time spent in the satisfactory performance of operational duties at 
a system which is acceptable to the Board of Examiners which reviews Statements of 
Qualifications included in every application. For an industrial wastewater treatment system (N) 
license, manufacturing and process experience may be acceptable in lieu of operating 
experience. 

Q4. What is direct responsible charge experience? 

 

Direct responsible charge experience means active, daily, on-site supervision, including 

operation and maintenance responsibilities in a system with a classification no less than one 

classification lower than the license sought. This experience shall be gained while in possession 

of a license no less than one grade lower than the license sought. 
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Q5. Does New Jersey grant reciprocity to out-of-state license holders? 

 

Individuals holding licenses issued by other State(s) may apply to the Board of Examiners to be 

considered for an equivalent New Jersey license. The applicant must meet the minimum 

education and experience requirements for the New Jersey license and must have passed an 

examination that is considered equivalent to the New Jersey exam. Also, New Jersey may only 

grant reciprocity for another State’s license if that State grants reciprocity to New Jersey 

licensees. 

 

Q6. Can I pay my renewal fee online? 

 

Yes.  Go to DEP Online and select Pay for a License (listed under Non-Registered Services).  You 

must have your invoice number, license number and credit card/checking account information 

available to utilize this service. Renewal and initial invoice numbers are available online here. 

 

Q7. How do I notify DEP that I will no longer be serving as the licensed operator in charge at a 

system or that I am the new licensed operator at a system? 

 

Complete and submit the DEP-065 form “Licensed Operator in Charge Employment Notification 

Form (Water) or the DEP-065 form “Licensed Operator in Charge Employment Notification 

Form (Wastewater) to the Bureau of Licensing & Registration. The form must be completed and 

signed by both the licensed operator and the system owner or administrator. Licensed 

operators shall notify DEP at least two weeks prior to changing positions or employment. The 

owner of a system employing a new licensed operator shall notify DEP within two weeks after 

the licensed operator begins his/her employment. 

 

Q8. How can I look up the license information for a water and/or wastewater system 

operator? 

 

Click here to get a report all water and wastewater license holders which includes information 

on what license(s) they currently hold.  
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Application FAQ’s 

Q9. How do I apply for an examination? 

 

For T, W, S, C, N, or VSWS license(s) complete Examination Application for License to Operate 

(Form #ADM-035) and the accompanying Statement of Qualifications (Form #ADM-035A). 

Include documentation of High School Diploma and completion of necessary training courses. 

The statement of qualifications must include an original signature by the appropriate signatory 

which is typically the licensed operator in charge at the system but in some cases may be the 

system owner or administrator. The non-refundable $70 application fee must be included with 

each individual application. Applications that are received without the appropriate 

documentation and/or fee will be returned without Board of Examiner review. Applications 

must be postmarked no later than February 1st for the March exam, June 1st for the July exam, 

and September 1st for the October exam. 

Q10. When are the application closing dates? 
 
The application closing dates are February 1st for the March examination, June 1st for the July 
examination and September 1st for the October examination. Applications must be posted-
marked by the closing dates. 

Q11. Can you apply for more than one exam on the same application? 
 
No, you must submit a separate application for each license type applied for, you must have an 
updated Statement of Qualifications for each license type. 

Q12. Can I apply for more than one exam in the same exam cycle? 

 

You may apply for multiple exams in the same exam cycle. However, a separate exam 

application and a separate $70 fee must be submitted for each license type, and all individual 

applications and fees must be sent together in one package. 

The same Statement of Qualifications, each with an original signature (no copies), must be 
provided for each exam application indicating the appropriate percentage of time for each job 
duty. The Board will immediately reject all applications where inconsistent information is 
presented on multiple applications. 

Exams have a 3-hour time limit therefore applicants may take no more than two exams per day. 
If you are approved to take more than two exams in the same exam cycle, third and subsequent 
exams will be scheduled on different day(s). 

 

Appendix A 
Page 73 of 87



Exam FAQ’s 

Q13. How often are the examinations given? 
 
Examinations for Licensed Operators are given three times a year in March, July and October. 

Q14. Can I reschedule my exam? 
 
Yes, examinations may be rescheduled but only for emergency situations. Please send a letter 
to our office detailing why you could not make the scheduled exam and that you wish to be 
scheduled for the next examination. Note that an additional $70 fee will be required for any 
rescheduled exam because once the exam booklets are ordered, they cannot be returned or 
refunded. 

Q15. After taking an exam, how will I be notified of the results? 

 

Approximately 7 to 10 working days following the exams, the names of candidates that Passed 

an exam will be posted here. If your name does not appear on the Passed list, then you failed 

that exam and you will receive a copy of the exam analysis via email. If you passed an exam, 

you will receive a bill for the initial license fee within 2 to 3 weeks or you can check online for 

your invoice at any time by clicking here. Candidates that pass an exam will only be provided an 

analysis of their test results upon request via email through www@dep.nj.gov. No one is 

permitted to review the actual exams in accordance with the exam vendor’s protocol. 

 

Q16. I work at a utility that has multiple water and/or wastewater facility classifications.  If I 

have one year total operating experience, does that satisfy the experience needed to qualify 

to take multiple examinations (e.g., both treatment and conveyance, or both water and 

wastewater treatment, etc.)? 

 

The Board reviews applications to determine if the applicant meets exam admission criteria on 

a case-by-case basis. The Board of Examiners may consider the percentage of time documented 

for job duties in terms of relevance to each license type, with the understanding that certain 

job duties may be specific to one license type and others may overlap. If you have gained 

experience in multiple areas (e.g., treatment and conveyance) during the same period of time 

while employed in the same position, please specify the appropriate percentages of time in 

each area. 

Individuals must have the appropriate amount of documented experience in each area in order 
to be eligible for each exam. An applicant employed solely in one specific area of operations 
who demonstrates little or no experience in the area for which the license is sought will not be 
approved for admission to that exam. For this reason, particularly for class 1 and class 2 exams, 
an applicant employed at a smaller utility where he is the jack-of-all-trades may be better 
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positioned to acquire the experience needed to qualify for multiple license types more 
expeditiously than an applicant employed at a larger utility with a more specialized job position. 
The latter applicant may need to serve in multiple positions in different areas of operations in 
order to demonstrate the appropriate amount of experience needed to qualify for multiple 
license types. 

 

Courses & Continuing Education FAQ’s 

Q17. What courses are acceptable for operator license renewal? 

 

Only water-related courses are accepted for water licenses. Only wastewater-related courses 

are accepted for wastewater licenses. Some courses may be valid for both water and 

wastewater licenses. 

1. Water/wastewater-related Continuing Education Units (CEUs) that adhere to the criteria 
set forth by the International Association of Continuing Education and Training (IACET) 
are accepted on the basis of 1 CEU = 10 TCHs. 

2. Training programs and courses that have been approved by NJDEP are accepted. These 
courses will have NJDEP course approval numbers. 

3. College credit for courses which are directly relevant to the operation, maintenance or 
management of a wastewater or water system and which address influences on water 
quality, public health or environmental protection will be issued 15 TCHs for each credit 
hour. 

Q18. What are the continuing education requirements for license renewal? 

 

License holders must acquire Training Contact Hours (TCHs) in order to meet continuing 

education requirements for license renewal. The minimum number of TCHs specified for each 

license must be acquired within fixed three-year cycles. An individual that is licensed for less 

than the full three-year cycle is not required to obtain TCHs for license renewal during that 

initial three-year cycle. For new licensees, the TCH requirement does not take effect until the 

following three-year cycle. If a license upgrade is acquired during the same three-year cycle, the 

TCH requirement for the lesser license classification is required. For example, a licensee that 

holds a T-2 license at the start of the three-year cycle and upgrades the license to a T-3 within 

the same three-year period, will be required to obtain 18 TCHs, NOT 36 TCHs.  

 

The fixed three-year cycles are: 

• October 1, 2018 – September 30, 2021 and every three years thereafter 
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The number of TCHs required every three-year cycle for license types: 

• C-3, C-4, N-3, N-4, S-3, S-4, T-3, T-4, W-3, W-4 
36 hrs (maximum of 12 hrs will be accepted in Safety related training) 
 

• C-1, C-2, N-1, N-2, S-1, S-2, T-1, T-2, W-1, W-2 
18 hrs (maximum of 6 hrs will be accepted in Safety related training) 
 

• VSWS 
12 hrs (maximum of 4 hrs will be accepted in Safety related training) 

All Licenses 

• 7 TCHs are awarded for passing an examination in the appropriate field 
• 3 TCHs are awarded for any Red Cross conducted or sponsored First Aid or CPR Class 
• 1 TCH is awarded for each year or part thereof for membership in the NJ Section of the 

American Water Works Association (NJAWWA) for water licenses. (maximum of 3 TCHs 
may be applied for memberships for each applicable license per cycle) 

• 1 TCH is awarded for each year or part thereof for membership in the NJ Water 
Environment Association (NJWEA) for wastewater licenses (maximum of 3 TCHs may be 
applied for memberships for each applicable license per cycle) 

• 0.5 TCH is awarded for each year or part thereof for membership in any other 
water/wastewater professional association recognized by the Advisory Committee 
(maximum of 3 TCHs may be applied for memberships for each applicable license) 

• • hour-per-hour (maximum of 36 hrs) is awarded to Instructors of the initial certification 
courses (Intro to Water/Wastewater, Advanced Water, Advanced Wastewater, 
Collection Systems, Industrial Wastewater Treatment, and VSWS training) toward the 
appropriate license 

Q19. What are the DEP-approved training courses and who provides them? 
 
The following required training courses are provided by several academic institutions, click here 

• Introduction to Water/Wastewater Course for T1, W1, S1, C1 

• Advanced Water Course for T2, W2 

• Advanced Wastewater Course S2 

• Collections Course for C2 

• Industrial Wastewater Course for N1, N2, N3, N4 

• Very Small Water System Course for VSWS 
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Q20. What are the California State – Sacramento At Home Correspondence Course 
Alternatives? 
 
The CA State At Home Correspondence courses are DEP-approved alternatives to the classroom 
training courses discussed in previous FAQ#6. The correspondence courses are NOT online 
courses and require material purchases at www.owp.csus.edu. 

Please be aware that any person holding a college degree (related/non-related) and seeking an 
advanced course is REQUIRED to complete ALL the course volumes for that classification unless 
they hold the Class 1 license and completed the NJ classroom Introduction to Water and 
Wastewater course. There is an EXCEPTION for W2 licenses which require completion of all CA 
State courses. 

Water Treatment 
 
T1 License: 
NJ classroom course - Introduction to Water and Wastewater 
                                    OR 
CA State course - Water Treatment Plant Operations Volume I 

T2 License: 
NJ classroom course - Advanced Water 
                                    OR 
CA State courses - Water Treatment Plant Operations Volume I 
     Water Treatment Plant Operations Volume II 
     Utility Management 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
W1 License: 
NJ classroom course - Introduction to Water and Wastewater 
                                    OR 
CA State course - Water Distribution System Operation & Maintenance 

W2 License: 
NJ classroom course - Advanced Water 
                                    OR 
CA State courses - Water Distribution System Operation & Maintenance 
     Utility Management 
     
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Wastewater Treatment 
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S1 License: 
NJ classroom course - Introduction to Water and Wastewater 
                                    OR 
CA State course - Operation of Wastewater Treatment Plants Volume I 

S2 License: 
NJ classroom course - Advanced Wastewater Treatment 
                                    OR 
CA State courses - Operation of Wastewater Treatment Plants Volume I 
     Operation of Wastewater Treatment Plants Volume II 
     Advanced Waste Treatment 
     Utility Management 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
C1 License: 
NJ classroom course - Introduction to Water and Wastewater 
                                    OR 
CA State course - Operation & Maintenance of Wastewater Collection Systems Volume I 

C2 License: 
NJ classroom course - Advanced Collection 
                                    OR 
CA State courses - Operation & Maintenance of Wastewater Collection Systems Volume I 
     Operation & Maintenance of Wastewater Collection Systems Volume II 
     Utility Management 

N1, N2, N3, and N4: 
NJ classroom course - Industrial Wastewater 
                                    OR 
CA State Courses - Industrial Waste Treatment, Volume I 
     Industrial Waste Treatment, Volume II 
     Utility Management 

Q21. How can I find out how many Training Contact Hours (TCHs) I have received and how 

many are needed for license renewal? 

 

Click here to get a report of the training contact hours that have been recorded for your 

license(s). 

 

Q22. Who do I contact if I was not credited for Training Contact Hours (TCHs)? 

 

Please contact your course provider who is responsible for supplying and verifying all training 

credits to NJDEP. See our list of known course providers 
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at https://www.nj.gov/dep/exams/docs/TCH Course Providers List.pdf 

 

Q23. I have completed the required training course(s) to be eligible to sit for an 

examination.  Am I eligible for reimbursement by the DEP? 

 

Please refer to either the fact sheet for water or wastewater to see if you meet the eligibility 

requirements. If you do, then complete the appropriate application form BSDW-OC-01 or DEP-

125 to submit the reimbursement request. 

 

Q24. I want to become a training provider of water/wastewater related courses.  How do I 

obtain approval from the DEP? 

 

Complete and submit the TCH provider application package. 

 

Q25. As a training provider how can I verify my courses and associated rosters have been 

entered in your system? 

 

Click here to get a report of the training contact hours that have been recorded for your 

organization. 

Click here to get a report of the training contact hours that have been recorded for your 

organization with the rosters. 

 

Q26. As a training provider who do I contact if my courses and rosters have not been entered 

or the information is incorrect? 

 

If your course is not listed or the information is incorrect please contact us at TCH@dep.nj.gov  
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EXHIBIT 6 
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Township Administrator 

Peter R. Valesi 
 

 

 

 

Appendix A 
Page 81 of 87



TABLE OF CONTENTS 

 

 

           Page 

 

PREAMBLE          3 

ARTICLE I  RECOGNITION       4 

ARTICLE II  MANAGEMENT RIGHTS     5 

ARTICLE III  GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE     7 

ARTICLE IV  HOURS AND OVERTIME     11 

ARTICLE V  HOLIDAYS       13 

ARTICLE VI  VACATIONS       15 

ARTICLE VII  PERSONAL DAYS      16 

ARTICLE VIII  SICK LEAVE       17 

ARTICLE IX  BEREAVEMENT LEAVE     20 

ARTICLE X  HOSPITALIZATION AND LIFE INSURANCE   21 

ARTICLE XI  PENSION PLAN       23   

ARTICLE XII  UNIFORMS       24 

ARTICLE XIII  SALARIES, CERTIFICATION AND LICENSES   25 

ARTICLE XIV  CALL – IN PAY       27 

ARTICLE XV  STANDBY PAY AND EMERGENCY RESPONSE PAY  28 

ARTICLE XVI  ELIMINATION OF LONGEVITY PAY    30 

ARTICLE XVII  MAINTENANCE OF OPERATIONS    31 

ARTICLE XVIII   AGENCY SHOP AND DUES CHECK OFF    32 

ARTICLE XIX  EMERGENCIES       34 

ARTICLE XX  PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEES     35 

ARTICLE XXI  SENIORITY       36 

ARTICLE XXII  OPENINGS AND PROMOTIONS     37 

ARTICLE XXIII  PERSONNEL FILES      38 

ARTICLE XXIV  SEPARABILITY AND SAVINGS      39 

  

Appendix A 
Page 82 of 87



 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

           Page 

 

ARTICLE XXV  FULLY BARGAINED PROVISIONS    40 

ARTICLE XXVI  TERM AND RENEWAL      41 

APPENDIX A  HEALTHCARE CONTRIBUTION SCHEDULES   42 

APPENDIX B  CHARTS FOR TIERS, TITLES AND GRADES   43 

 

Appendix A 
Page 83 of 87



ARTICLE XIII 

 

SALARIES, CERTIFICATION AND LICENSES 

 

 

Salaries shall be paid to employees in the amounts shown in Appendix B of this contract for the 

specific tier levels assigned to their assigned civil service title. 

For promotions, the minimum Grade level for the new title shall be applied when determining 

salary, provided that the new grade provides for a minimum 4.0% increase in salary for the promotion, 

should the minimum Grade not meet the 4.0% criteria, the employee will be assigned the grade that 

exceeds the 4.0% increase and shall advance from there in succeeding years. 

For lateral moves to a new title, the minimum Grade level for the new title shall be applied when 

determining salary, provided that the new grade provides for a minimum 2.5% increase in salary for the 

promotion, should the minimum Grade not meet the 2.5% criteria, the employee will be assigned the 

grade that exceeds the 2.5% increase and shall advance from there in succeeding years. 

  An employee, who does not hold a Civil Service recycling title, that is assigned to the 

Recycling Center to work the Tuesday through Saturday shift for more than four weeks shall be entitled 

to an annual stipend of $2,500, paid in pay-period installments.  The stipend payments shall cease one-

month after the employee is assigned out of the Center. 
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 Licenses shall correspond to the following schedules:  

 

 
CDLA           $1,250.00 

CDLB          $750.00 

 

 

 Mechanics who satisfactorily complete and pass the examination for each of eight (8) ASE  

 

Certifications or Re-Certifications will be reimbursed for the fee for taking these examinations upon 

 

each successful completion.  

 

CDL Requirements 

All employees must obtain their CDL to maintain employment with the Township.  If 

an employee is hired without a CDL, they must apply for their CDL within thirty (30) 

days of employment, and obtain their license within one-hundred twenty (120) days of 

employment.  Failure to do so will be grounds for termination.  If more time is required 

to obtain the CDL license, that extension may be granted at the sole discretion of the 

Township Administrator, who may withhold granting such extension for any reason, or 

no reason at all. 

Medical exceptions for not obtaining a CDL must be confirmed by the State of New 

Jersey, Motor Vehicle Commission, that the medical issue is one that specifically 

2017-2021

C-1 $525

C-2 $625

C-3 $1,075

W-1 $525

W-2 $625

W-3 $1,075

W-4 $1,375

T-1 $1,225

T-2 $1,750

T-3 $1,900

T-4 $2,450
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precludes the employee from obtaining a Commercial Driver’s License, but does not 

preclude the employee from holding a valid State of New Jersey Driver’s License. 

Any discipline, up to and including termination with respect to this section, will be 

performed in accordance with Civil Service Guidelines. 
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